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Dear Dr. Petribu,  

 

Manuscript ID BMJ.2017.038478.R1 entitled "Follow-up head CT scans on a series 

of 37 children with congenital Zika syndrome" which you submitted to BMJ,  

 

Thank you very much for sending us this revised version of your paper. We have 

now discussed it at a manuscript meeting. The revision is much more readable, 

but there remain some concerns about how representative the sample is and 

other things that convince us this would be better presented as a simpler, more 

descriptive report. We hope you are willing to revise it one more time in line with 

the suggestions presented below in the summary from the manuscript meeting. 

Please also address the comments of the reviewers.  

 

We hope very much that after this next round of revision we will be able to make 

a final decision. We remain very interested in publishing this.  

 

Very truly yours,  

 

Elizabeth Loder, MD, MPH  

BMJ Editorial Team  

 

*** PLEASE NOTE: This is a two-step process. After clicking on the link, you will 

be directed to a webpage to confirm. ***  

 

https://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/bmj?URL_MASK=126a2c1a2f494e5181dd08c5

4ff58078  

 

 

 

**Report from The BMJ’s manuscript committee meeting**  

 

These comments are an attempt to summarise the discussions at the manuscript 

meeting. They are not an exact transcript.  

 

Present: Elizabeth Loder (chair); Angela Wade (statistician); Tiago Villanueva; 

Sophie Cook; Wim Weber; John Fletcher; Rubin Minhas.  

 

Decision: Request revisions  

 

* Thank you for explaining to us how the cases were selected. It seems these 

were children who had ongoing clinical problems and had clinical indications for 

another CT. Thus the series does not include children who might have died, 

moved away, or are lost to followup. It is fine to call this a case series but we 

don't think you should say it is longitudinal as not all children are followed up 

here.  

 

* We think the main message of the paper is a simple and important one, namely 

that cerebral calcifications may be less apparent or regress in some cases a year 

or so after diagnosis. This is intriguing and clinically important because if doctors 

want to reach a diagnosis and have no serology the CT scan might not help after 

a few years. Thus criteria for late diagnosis should probably not require 

calcifications. But we thought this still is difficult to judge from the data you 

present. We still do not fully understand how you measured brain volume and if 
you adjusted for age. We would expect if a child grows the volume would 

increase.  



 

* Could you better explain what normal brain volume is? Is it age-adjusted; did 

you actually measure it? If so, can you provide cortical thickness measures (more 

objective) as calculated by the scanner alongside the subjective judgment of 

cerebral volume?  

 

* We would also like you to include all of the CT scans in an appendix, both the 

before and after scans for each of the 37 children, along with their age at each 

scan and some minimal clinical information so that doctors can put the scan 

changes in the context of the clinical findings. It seems from your response that 

all of these children were having continued clinical problems (indeed that was the 

reason for the scan) so another point to make is that the regression of 

calcifications does not necessarily correlate with clinical improvement.  

 

* Our statistician noted that the word "Qualitative" is used in a context likely to 

be confusing to readers and suggests you remove the word. ‘Residue’ appears to 

be used where ‘residual’ is meant.  

 

* It also seems that ages of measurement are very variable, with some follow-up 

scans being from children who are younger at the time of their second scan than 

others were at their initial scan. This makes us worry quite a bit about the 

analysis, unless age is somehow taken into consideration.  

 

* Our statistician also noted that in Table 1 although you have now used paired 

testing (McNemars), you do not present the paired data. Each lobe should show 

the correspondence between calcification initially and at follow up (this requires 

no more values to be shown, but is much more informative).  

 

4. Table 2: Presumably it is not possible to quantify cerebral volume 

reduction as a continuum. - The categorisation normal, mild, moderate and 

severe being in relation to what is seen in a normal child. This is then necessarily 

subjective, although there was consensus between 4 physicians. It would have 

been preferable for the 4 physicians to make ratings independently, then these 

could be compared, but this is not now possible (unless the scans were re-shown 

individually to these, and perhaps also other, physicians.) The unchanged/ 

reduced/increased categorisation is then given in relation to the first scan? 

Hence, it is possible for an extreme category (normal or severe) to reduce or 

increase their volume? I am still unsure what is being tested here.  

 

5. Some percentages with confidence intervals may help interpretation. For 

example, 25/ 37 children had reduced cerebral volume (we are not sure 

terminology helps here – the categories initially give degree of reduction as 

severe etc., but then we think for ‘evolution’ at follow-up scan, reduced is a good 

thing?). 25/37 = 67.6% (95% ci (51.5, 80.4%)). 15/37 (40.5%) had indication 

for neurosurgery, confidence interval for this is (26.4, 56.5%) – so we are 

reasonably confident that between about a quarter and just over a half will need 

this surgery.  

 

Abstract: 94.6% had diminished calcifications (95% ci (82.3, 98.5%) etc.  

 

6. The table of evolution of cerebral and calcification categories should be 

given to support the statement that there was no statistically significant 

association between these.  

 

7.  The discussion needs to be greatly shortened; it is > 10 pages now and we 

would look for 1.5 to 2 pages at most.  

 



 

In your response please provide, point by point, your replies to the comments 

made by the editors (above) and the reviewers, whose comments are below.  

 

** Comments from the external peer reviewers**  

 

Reviewer: 1  

 

Recommendation:  

 

Comments:  

The authors have provided detailed and thoughtful answers, with data and 

rationale, to each of the concerns I had in my initial review. In particular, they 

provide clear and reasonably-argued responses regarding my questions on 

whether hydrocephalus was present (yes, in 15/37 or 40% "had indication for 

neurosurgery" (V-P shunt) (page 15 of 44), explanation of how the 37 patients 

were selected and implications for other patients with CZS, and what I thought 

was excessive speculation (without supporting data from these patients) about 

ongoing virus activity and microglial perturbations to explain the calcification 

changes and pathophysiology. Their careful responses are appreciated.  

 

Additional Questions:  

Please enter your name: Daniel Lucey MD  

 

Job Title: Senior Scholar and Adjunct Professor Infectious Diseases  

 

Institution: Georgetown University Medical and Law Centers  

 

Reimbursement for attending a symposium?: No  

 

A fee for speaking?: No  

 

A fee for organising education?: No  

 

Funds for research?: No  

 

Funds for a member of staff?: No  

 

Fees for consulting?: No  

 

Have you in the past five years been employed by an organisation that may  

in any way gain or lose financially from the publication of this paper?: No  

 

Do you hold any stocks or shares in an organisation that may in any way  

gain or lose financially from the publication of this paper?: No  

 

If you have any competing interests <A 

HREF='http://www.bmj.com/about-bmj/resources-authors/forms-policies-and-ch

ecklists/declaration-competing-interests'target='_new'> (please see BMJ policy) 

</a>please declare them here:  

 

 

Reviewer: 2  

 

Recommendation:  

 

Comments:  



The authors has done an extensive revision of the manuscript in comparison to 

the prior submitted version. I think that the data that they have presented 

address many of the points raised in earlier comments to the best of their ability. 

I am still not sure if the initial imaging was contrast enhanced CT. They have 

clearly stipulated at all of the follow-up CT were unenhanced. But I am not sure 

whether some of the initial ones used contrast. If so, perhaps a table that 

demonstrates the initial scans and the follow-up scans side by side would be 

helpful in better understanding this.  

 

The findings that they suggested the possible presence of sinus venous 

thrombosis suggests that brain MRI/MRV (unenhanced) may be helpful in 

evaluating the sinuses and perhaps that patients with confirmed congenital Zika 

infection should be referred for fetal brain MRI/MRV.  

 

The possible pathophysiologic explanation is quite intriguing, although 

speculative. But it begs for more research to be performed.  

 

in all, I think that the manuscript should be published. But there needs to be 

close attention to editorial errors and grammatical errors throughout the 

manuscript.  

 

Additional Questions:  

Please enter your name: Nadia Biassou  

 

Job Title: Neuoradiologist  

 

Institution: National Institutes of Health  

 

Reimbursement for attending a symposium?: No  

 

A fee for speaking?: No  

 

A fee for organising education?: No  

 

Funds for research?: No  

 

Funds for a member of staff?: No  

 

Fees for consulting?: No  

 

Have you in the past five years been employed by an organisation that may  

in any way gain or lose financially from the publication of this paper?: No  

 

Do you hold any stocks or shares in an organisation that may in any way  

gain or lose financially from the publication of this paper?: No  

 

If you have any competing interests <A 

HREF='http://www.bmj.com/about-bmj/resources-authors/forms-policies-and-ch

ecklists/declaration-competing-interests'target='_new'> (please see BMJ policy) 

</a>please declare them here:  

 

 

 


